GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 15 October 2020 at 7:00pm.

Present



Mr A. Jones (Chairman)

Ms H. Hannan (Deputy Chairman)

Mr E. Convery 

Mr I. Davison 

Mr B. Heath 

Mrs Moughtin
Mr D. Lace
Apologise


None 

In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIRMAN’S WELCOME
ITEM 9 2019/20 STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS AND EXTERNAL AUDIT
	20/042
20/043


	The Chairman welcomed the Board to the October meeting including the Commissioners’  Accountant. He proposed the Board should consider item 9 of the agenda as the first item of business. This was seconded by Mr Lace and the Board unanimously agreed.

The Board noted the content of the Statement of Accounts for 2020/21. The Commissioners’ Accountant advised the draft accounts were initially prepared in August 2020 and very little had changed in the Statement of Accounts sent to the auditors before 21 September 2020. The Commissioners’ Accountant highlighted a planned reduction in reserve from £958,009 to £669,322 on page 16. The planned reduction was the authorised expenditure at the playground and the works at St Peter’s Church. The Town Clerk advised expenditure was required to settle the final account for playground during the current financial year resulting in a further planned reduction in the reserve by £120,000. The Commissioners’ Accountant advised the capital receipts reserve remained at £153,855 on page 16. The Town Clerk advised the revenue reserve were still higher than at the commencement of this local authority administration term. The Commissioners’ Accountant advised the Board should consider using the capital receipt reserve to fund this financial years works at the playground. The Commissioners’ Accountant highlighted the largest changes in rate bourn expenditure in the accounts related to an increase in staff salaries through the recruitment of two employees into vacant posts (page 40); beach cleaning (page 40) toilet repairs (page 40); campsite (page 40); Philip Christian Centre (page 40); refuse disposal (page 41); civic amenity costs (page 41); contract costs (page 41) and legal/professional fees (page 42). The Commissioners’ Accountant reported the Commissioners’ income has increased through an additional £10,000 campsite income (page 41) and £20,000 rates through the increase in the number of properties (page 31). He highlighted the housing maintenance reserve had increased from £219,470 to £285,164. The deficiency receivable had decreased to £276,618 (page 33) and the rent arrears had increase by 1% of gross rent income to £35,138 (page 33). The Commissioners’ Accountant advised a loan had been paid off during the year but the Commissioners had not commenced their capital repayments on the Beary Close loan.  He reported the pension liability had decreased by £172,000 to £1,388,000. The Commissioners’ Accountant reported £484,000 had been spent on new assets including a new vehicles, hoist, mower and £78,000 on social housing to provide central heating, kitchens and bathrooms. He advised the debtors stood at £258,773 and the creditors stood at £761,663. The Commissioners’ Accountant advised income needed to be collected for refuse collection and providing professional services to shelter housing provider. The Board thanked the Commissioners Accountant for his report. 
Mr Begley left the meeting at 7:33pm


	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES

	20/044
	The Chairman requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 17 September 2020. Mr Lace proposed the approval of these minutes. The Deputy Chairman seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MATTERS ARISING

	20/045
	Item 20/037 Trader’s communication Michael Street and Atholl Place Improvement Works (Planning application 20/00455/B).

The Board noted the contents of the communications received from a trader dated 17 September (including handmade alteration), 22 September, 25 September and 30 September 2020. The Board noted the content of the Town Clerk’s response dated 28 September 2020.

Item 20/028 Planning application 20/00455/B Improvement Works at Michael Street.

The Board noted the communication not opposing the Department of Infrastructure’s amended drawing had been sent to the planning authority and the Department.
Item 20/0238 Teenager Activities in Peel
The Board noted no further updates were available for the meeting and a further update would be provided if applicable to a future meeting.

Item 20/039 Audit 21 September 2020 

The Board noted this item was to be discussed at agenda items 8 and 9.

Item 20/040 Isle of Man Bank Closure
The Chairman reported the Commissioners and Members for the House of Keys had submitted their petition to the Isle of Man Bank. No further response had been received.

Item 20/040 Lighting of Peel Castle
The Board noted consideration of this matter had been deferred to the November 2020 Board meeting when the Commissioners’ budget would be considered.

Item 20/41 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Town Clerk reported the Peel 20mph zone issue had been raised with the Department of Infrastructure and the Isle of Man Constabulary at the Police Community meeting on 14 October 2020.

No operational updates were required from the last meeting.



	
	
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	20/046
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
Mr Heath reported a Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee meeting took place on 30 July 2020 when the following matters were discussed:
The lead members agreed officers should continue to submit planning application responses on behalf of the Lead Member Committee and report strategic or larger applications to the Board for consideration. The lead members requested all new applications should be reported to the next Lead Member Committee.

Item 4 Planning Applications

The Board noted no planning applications were reported to the Board for consideration.

Item 5 Planning Decisions
The Board noted no planning decisions were reported to the Board for consideration.

  

	 
	
	

	EVENTS, AND COMMERCIAL INNOVATION  
	20/047
	Item 6 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee

Mr Davison reported an Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee meeting took on 11 August 2020 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members noted no events had taken place since their last meeting because of the Covid19 restrictions. The lead members welcomed the determination of the Carnival Committee to hold the only Carnival on the Island this year. The Commissioners funding which contributed to this event had assisted in allowing this successful and well attended event to take place. The Commissioners’ resources had assisted in setting up the closures for the event and providing the signage for the Headlands parking area. The only issue was the lack of parking in the Town and the lack of warning to some residents concerning the removal of on street parking. This could be improved by erecting signs on the lamp posts of streets effected by parking restrictions.

The lead members noted the new electric supply point and the wooden access ramp would be in place by 31 August as agreed with the Moodey Dhoo Motorcycle Club for their event.

The lead members advised Jackson’s garage had sponsored the equine event to be held on 13 September 2020 on Peel Town Beach. The lead members requested the installation of barriers on the beach, the closure of the Creg Malin Car Park and the placement of the Commissioners’ mobile toilets on the Promenade for this event. The erection of additional signage would be required to direct traffic to the car parking on the Headland’s Field.

The lead members noted arrangements were in place for road closures and notification to the Department of Infrastructure to allow the firework display and Oie Honney event to take place on 31 October 2020. The Town Clerk advised he was concerned holding the event on 31 October would not permit a later date to be used for this event, should poor weather be forecasted, owing to the commencement of the scallop season on 1 November. The lead member advised the Commissioners could bring the event forward should poor weather be forecasted and consultation with the seafood industry had indicated the scallop season was likely to be less intensive this year because of the ongoing Covid19 restrictions and the impact on seafood sales.

The lead members noted the delays to the laying of the safety surfacing and the requirement to use only on Island contractor’s during the Covid19 restrictions had resulted in the playground not being opened at the start of the school holidays. He advised the final surfacing works was scheduled for the junior part of the playground this week and the youth playground would be completed the following weekend. The Technical Officer asked if the junior playground should be opened immediately on completion. The lead members agreed parts of the playground could be opened separately once they were completed and a formal opening would take place in September 2020. The Town Clerk advised he had valued the works provided by the playground equipment supplier and had made a final payment, based on his valuation, once the missing equipment parts were received.

The lead members noted the new campsite mobile toilets had been delivered. The Town Clerk reported the Fire Festival funding was transferred to the Oie Honney Event and part of the MGP funding had been spent preparing the Marine Parade site for the Moodey Dhoo MGP event scheduled for the end of August 2020.

The lead members confirmed a meeting with a company who erected steel frame industrial buildings to obtain a cost effective and realistic cost for the Mill Road Industrial Unit project had taken place in February. The lead member advised with the close down of the construction industry in April and May he had not received any cost information to date.

The lead member noted the impact the Covid19 travel restrictions would have on the campsite income this year. The Town Clerk advised the visitors had been offered the opportunity to pay in full and roll their booking forward into next year. Those who had paid in full prior to 31 March 2020 had been given the option to roll their booking forward or a full refund. Those visitors who had not paid in full had lost their deposits to pay for the administration of their booking.

The lead member noted the 30 day season tickets were not as popular for staycation breaks since the campsite had reopened in July 2020. The lead members noted the 15 day season tickets provided at half the cost had proven to be more successful and resulted in a high number of campers. The Town Clerk advised the pricing structure of these tickets required reviewing because nobody would pay for a 30 day season ticket unless they were getting a reduction and he expressed concerns the low price could encourage problems with parties being held on the site at weekends. The lead members agreed to review both the income, complaints and sale of season tickets prior to setting a pricing structure for next year. The Technical Officer advised visitors to the campsite were still purchasing season tickets and may not be able to use them prior to the planned close down of the campsite at the end of September. The lead members agreed to extend the weekend opening of the campsite until the end of October and to commence winter parking from 1 November 2020 at a fee of £100.00 for the winter period. 

The lead members noted the application for a street licence from Christian Outreach dated 15 August 2020 to display their leaflets and literature on Peel Promenade. The lead members agreed this could take place subject to the operators not canvassing members of the public.



	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS 


	20/048
	Item 7 Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

The Deputy Chairman reported the Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee meeting took place 18 August 2020 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead member noted the content of the 1st Quarter profit/loss report. The Town Clerk reported the budget would be rolled forward on completion of the 2019/20 external audit scheduled for the end of September 2020. He advised the profit and loss report was the best information the Commissioners had at this time because the journals for overheads have not been accounted for and some of the expenditure requiring reallocation to the previous financial year. The Town Clerk reported general revenue accounts for the first quarter indicated staffing costs of £153,500 against a budget of £150,000. The rate income was £350,658 and was on target to reach its £1,471,030 annual budget. The commercial income, recharge income and campsite income were lower than their first quarter budget although this could be attributed to the need to invoice refuse collection, professional services provided to Westlands and the overdue payment of some commercial rent. The overhead costs are generally in line with their first quarter budget expectations once the year end expenditure and new playground costs from the Commissioners’ reserves are correctly assigned. The Town Clerk advised the events expenditure was lower than the budget although this funding would be required to offset the reduced income from the campsite this year. The lead members emphasised the need for financial prudence this year because income would be lower than anticipated when the budget was set in January 2020 to avoid any significant impacts on the Commissioners’ reserves.

The lead members noted the Commissioners had ordered and received the new mobile toilets for the campsite. The new playground works from the Commissioners’ reserves were completed in August 2020 and the refurbishment of the Market Place toilets was completed in May 2020. The Swimming Pool playground works were completed for £372,500 against a budget of £360,000. This does not include the £8,000 credit note from the playground surfacing contractor and includes £3,500 disputed contractor costs. The Town Clerk reminded the lead members no projects were approved when the 2020/21 budget was set in January 2020. This budget predicted a surplus of £56,500 for projects which will need to be conserved to offset the likely reduction in income.

The lead member noted the content of the communication from Treasury dated 27 July 2020 concerning the rating appeals rules 2000. The lead members agreed no further action was required.

The lead members noted the contents of the communication from Treasury dated 13 August concerning rating objection for 31 Albany Road, Peel. The lead members agreed no further action was required.

The lead members received an update on the 2019/20 Statement of Accounts from the Commissioners’ Accountant.

The led members noted the Town Clerk had met the internal auditor and his report would be completed prior to the commencement of the external auditor’s work scheduled for 21 September 2020. A further visit to the campsite was required to test the procedures the new warden was using to handle cash income.

The lead members noted the content of the communication from the Chairman of the Western Civic Amenity Site dated 23 July 2020. The lead member reported a meeting subsequently took place on 3 August with the Chairman, Deputy Chairman and Town Clerk representing the Commissioners and the Chairman and the Clerk of the Western Civic Amenity Site. Representatives from Michael Parish Commissioners were also in attendance. The Chairman of the Western Civic Amenity Site advised an internal auditor who had fulfilled the external auditor, role last year, had been appointed to undertake a financial appraisal of the Site’s activities. This report would be concluded before the external audit took place at the end of October 2020. The lead members agreed this matter was to be  referred to the Board for consideration.

The lead members noted amenity grass cutting was back on programme following the lifting of the Covid19 restrictions in May 2020. The weed killing and removal was behind programme and additional resources had been employed on a zero hour contract to assist in the spraying and removal of weeds following the resignation of a seasonal worker. All other routine works were taking place as planned and without complaint.

Item 8 Internal Audit Report
The Board noted the content of the internal audit report for 2019/20. The Deputy Chairman proposed this document should be approved by the Board. This proposal was seconded by Mr Convery and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 9 2019/20 Statement of Accounts and External Audit

The Town Clerk reported this matter had preciously been discussed earlier in the meeting. He reported the Statement of Accounts had been certified by the Town Clerk and the external auditor commenced their fieldwork on 22 September 2020.

	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS 


	20/049
	No General Items were reported to the Board

	
	
	

	ITEM 10 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	20/050
	The Deputy Chairman requested an update on derelict properties, overhanging trees and blocked gullies.

No any other business items were considered by the Board

The meeting ended at 8:10pm
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